

YOU CAN'T HAVE YOUR CAKE AND EAT IT: MIGRATION, BORDERS CONTROL AND SOLIDARITY

IED Research Project: "Migration, borders control and solidarity: Schengen at stake?"

Romain SU

Editor-in-chief of the Courrier de Pologne

contact@romain.su

Abstract: The subject of this paper is to clarify policy interactions between border-free travel, cooperation in the realm of homeland security, integrated border management, migration and asylum policy and regional engagement, then building a policy coherence index for the 28 EU Member States based on official positions of their governments regarding these five aspects. Unsurprisingly, more integrated border management; a fairer migration and asylum policy and deeper regional engagement have been found weakly supported by a majority of Member States, even those which declare to be committed to save the Schengen acquis. It is hoped that this paper will contribute to provide arguments to the European Parliament, the Commission and governments that have already understood that status quo in the realm of justice and home affairs is not an option, to convince other countries to make a clear choice and do what it takes to save Schengen, or leave it.

"This publication received financial support from the European Parliament. Sole liability rests with the author and the European Parliament is not responsible for any use that may be made of the information contained therein."



Table of contents

1. From the "migrant crisis" to questioning Schengen. 2. Towards a revision of the Dublin system?. 3. Same causes, same effects. 4. A policy coherence index. 5. Observations and typology. 1). The "good pupils": Belgium, Germany, Italy, Netherlands. 2). The "conditional supporters" (France, Latvia, Luxembourg, Portugal, Slovenia). 3). The "utilitarians" (Bulgaria, Croatia, Czech Republic, Estonia, Greece, Ireland, Malta, Romania, Slovakia, Sweden). 4). The "free riders" (Finland, Hungary, Lithuania, Poland). 5). The "cold realists" (Austria, Cyprus, Denmark, Spain, United Kingdom). 6. Conclusion. 7. Bibliography.

1. From the "migrant crisis" to questioning Schengen

"Greece warned EU will reimpose border controls", the influential daily Financial Times run as a headline on December 1, 2015¹. While Slovakia and Austria have been the most radical on the issue, raising the threat of exclusion from the Schengen area, the European Commission itself, which cannot be suspected of hostility towards border-free travel, has also shown signs of exasperation regarding Greece's inability to manage migrant flows and its refusal to receive outside assistance.

So far, neither Greece, nor any other country has been formally suspended from the Schengen area, but 10 states out of 26 parties to the Agreement have at some point during the past 12 months taken this decision for themselves and on their own initiative: Austria, Belgium, Denmark, France, Germany, Hungary, Malta, Norway, Slovenia and Sweden.

Similarly to the euro crisis, the integrated group crumbles in two directions: "upwards" for countries convinced they cannot trust their partners and that they will better cope alone (or within smaller coalitions, like a Germany-led hard currency union, a mini-Schengen or Schengen II), and "downwards" for allegedly less capable states on Europe's

Alex Barker, Kerin Hope, Duncan Robinson, "Greece warned EU will reimpose border controls", *Financial Times*, 1 December 2015.



southern periphery. This decomposition scenario assumes that the gap between the core and the rest has become too wide to be filled, and the South is unable or unwilling to stick to commonly agreed rules, be they the Stability and Growth Pact in the economic realm or the Dublin regulation on asylum policy.

Interestingly, though many recognize in both cases that the rules themselves are fundamentally ill-designed and that they aggravate problems more than they contribute to solve them, the urgent character of these crises has encouraged EU institutions and Member States to focus on "firefighting", postponing to a later date an overhaul of the whole migration policy and its different components – asylum policy, border management, but also cooperation with third countries and intelligence sharing, whose necessity has been repeatedly demonstrated over the last months in the wake of Paris and Brussels bombings.

That is not to say that the European Union waited for the so-called "migrant crisis" to be the hot topic of the day to consider revising its policy on migration. In July 2014, when newly elected president of the European Commission Jean-Claude Juncker presented his programme to the European Parliament, migration was one of ten points mentioned, though far below economic matters². The European agenda was at that time dominated by poor growth prospects and the Russian-Ukrainian war while migration, despite the highly publicized shipwreck off Lampedusa island in October 2013, did not trigger the same level of reaction as would, two years later, the photos of a Syrian child found drown on Turkish beaches.

What were the main elements proposed by President Juncker in his political guidelines? The only major changes actually had to do with legal migration, seen from an economic and demographic perspective – thus not in relation with asylum seekers – and border control. Concerning the latter, three instruments were discussed: enhanced cooperation with third countries, strengthening Frontex and more severe sanctions against human traffickers.

Democratic Change – Political Guidelines for the next European Commission", Strasbourg, 15 July 2014, https://ec.europa.eu/priorities/sites/beta-political/files/juncker-political-guidelines_en.pdf (accessed 3 May 2016).

[.] Jean-Claude Juncker, "A New Start for Europe: My Agenda for Jobs, Growth, Fairness and



Asylum policy, however, was to remain based on "the newly agreed common asylum system", with one possible innovation: "using the European Asylum Support Office to assist third countries and Member States authorities in dealing with refugees and asylum requests in emergency situations, where appropriate on the ground in a third country that is particularly concerned"³.

In other words, the cardinal rule of the Dublin system, i.e. that responsibility for examining asylum applications falls on the first EU country of entry, was to be left unchanged, even if it creates a disproportionate burden on Member States located along EU external borders or reputed to offer better living conditions – over the last years, on average, 5 Member States received more than 75% of the total of asylum applications lodged in the EU-28⁴. The only foreseen remedy was to provide them with technical "assistance of the Commission, other Member States, EASO and other relevant Union agencies" in case of "particular pressure"⁵, but this was no exception to the Dublin mechanism, as responsibility for examining applications was to remain on these countries.

2. Towards a revision of the Dublin system?

The unfair character of the Dublin system has been well identified for years. In a communication of 2011 entitled "Enhanced intra-EU solidarity in the field of asylum – An EU agenda for better responsibility-sharing and more mutual trust", the Commission explicitly made mention of a relocation mechanism, "consist[ing] of transferring beneficiaries or applicants for international protection from one Member State to another, with the receiving Member State assuming responsibility for examining the application or for integration measures".

-

ibid..

Author's own calculations based on Eurostat, "Asylum statistics", http://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/index.php/Asylum_statistics (accessed 3 May 2016).

Regulation (EU) N° 604/2013 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 26 June 2013 establishing the criteria and mechanisms for determining the Member State responsible for examining an application for international protection lodged in one of the Member States by a third-country national or a stateless person, Art. 33 §1, [2013] OJ L 180/31.

European Commission, Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, the European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions on enhanced intra-EU solidarity in the field of asylum. An EU agenda for better responsibility-sharing and more mutual trust, COM(2011) 835 final, Brussels, 2 December 2011.



Yet, because the idea was perceived as "contentious" and in absence of an urgent need to open the Pandora box of the Dublin mechanism, "the Commission [did] not consider useful to propose an EU mechanism for relocating applicants for international protection for the moment". One had to wait May 2015 to see the Commission eventually acknowledge the necessity to set up a relocation mechanism, not only as a temporary response to an emergency but as a "lasting solution" in the form of "a permanent system for sharing the responsibility for large numbers of refugees and asylum seekers among Member States".

The proposal, which was a major shift compared with the content of President Juncker's political guidelines expressed less than one year before, was also bold in relation to the European Council's statement released a month earlier. At the end of its special meeting on migratory pressures in the Mediterranean, the European Council committed to "increase emergency aid to frontline Member States and consider options for organising emergency relocation between all Member States on a voluntary basis", but without paving the way for a revamp of applicable rules in ordinary times.

The Commission, for its part, tried to justify its U-turn by explaining that "when the Dublin system was designed, Europe was at a different stage of cooperation in the field of asylum. The inflows it was facing were of a different nature and scale. When the Commission undertakes its evaluation of the Dublin system in 2016, it will also be able to draw on the experience from the relocation and resettlement mechanisms. This will help to determine whether a revision of the legal parameters of Dublin will be needed to achieve a fairer distribution of asylum seekers in Europe."

Unsurprisingly, a majority of Member States did not share the Commission's diagnosis, and even dismissed⁹ its proposal to relieve Italy and Greece from 40,000 asylum

⁷ European Commission, Communication from the Commission to the European Parliament, the Council, the European Economic and Social Committee and the Committee of the Regions. A European Agenda on Migration, COM(2015) 240 final, Brussels, 13 May 2015.

European Council, "Special meeting of the European Council, 23 April 2015 – statement", http://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2015/04/23-special-euco-statement/ (accessed 3 May 2016).

⁹ . Euractiv, "Ministers reject Commission's immigrant quota proposal", 17 June 2015, http://www.euractiv.com/section/justice-home-affairs/news/ministers-reject-commission-s-immigrant-quota-proposal/ (accessed 3 May 2016).



seekers by relocating them across the EU¹⁰. A blur compromise was later found at the European Council level to dispatch 40,000 asylum seekers, but on a "voluntary" basis and according to a distribution key that was yet to be agreed¹¹.

Because the effects of extraordinary inflows of immigrants were mainly felt in frontline countries, with limited consequences elsewhere, the majority of Member States was still not decided to see the "migrant crisis" as a common problem, and except among opposition parties of a few countries like France, it was not really associated with the most important benefit of the Schengen area: border-free travel. Therefore, EU officials could celebrate the 30th anniversary of the signature of the Schengen Agreement without thinking that it might soon come close to an end.

3. Same causes, same effects

The fact that France has been one of the most critical countries regarding the Schengen *acquis* – without always being very clear on which parts exactly were considered as flawed – is no coincidence. To some extent, the current "migrant crisis" is a repetition on a wider scale of a situation experienced by Paris and Rome in 2011 when Italy, flooded by large waves of Tunisian migrants *en route* to France, was accused by the French authorities to grant them travel documents in order to wave them through.

In reaction, the French government decided to re-establish checks on the border with Italy, until the two countries eventually convinced their European partners to accept a limited reform of the Schengen Borders Code¹². The new regulation, however, did nothing to tackle the roots of the dispute, that is the refusal of EU Member States to bring assistance to Italy in dealing with growing flows of immigrants.

-

^{10 .} European Commission, *Proposal for a Council decision establishing provisional measures in the area of international protection for the benefit of Italy and Greece*, COM(2015) 286 final, Brussels, 27 May 2015.

^{11 .} Georgi Gotev, "EU migration meeting turns into fracas", *Euractiv*, 26 June 2015, http://www.euractiv.com/section/justice-home-affairs/news/eu-migration-meeting-turns-into-fracas/ (accessed 3 May 2016).

¹² Yves Pascouau, "The Schengen Governance Package: The subtle balance between Community method and intergovernmental approach", European Policy Centre, 12 December 2013, http://www.epc.eu/documents/uploads/pub_4011_schengen_governance_package.pdf (accessed 3 May 2016).



Four years later, during the second half of 2015, Greece had to manage not tens, but hundreds of thousands of asylum seekers whereas its administrative capacity, notoriously low, had been all the more weakened by years of sharp austerity regime. Unable to register all the migrants, provide them with decent conditions and examine their applications, Athens, intentionally or not, let many continue their journey forward along the Western Balkan route through Macedonia, Serbia, Hungary or Croatia, then Austria and Germany as final destinations.

Besides the difference in volume, the length of the path and the lack of coordination between states made the problem worse and worse. For instance, the erection during the summer of a fence on the Hungarian-Serbian border redirected and concentrated flows on Croatia, bringing further chaos in this country. Also, Chancellor Merkel's decision in August to unilaterally suspend the application of the Dublin rule of the first country of entry and accept all asylum requests from Syrian citizens encouraged more migrants to get to Germany, making flows even less manageable for transit countries of the Western Balkan route.

In front of such a disorder, not caused but made possible by the freedom of movement enshrined in the Schengen *acquis*, some Member States came to the conclusion that suspending the latter would be the quickest way to regain control on migrant inflows, at least within their own national borders. That is how, at the end of the year, Europeans ended up questioning the very existence of the Schengen area, as they felt powerless in fixing defects more directly connected to migration policy.

On top of this, a series of terrorist attacks in EU countries, averted or executed, added to the debate a thick security layer going far beyond the mere question of massive flows of immigrants. Lack of intelligence sharing, or simply negligence in scanning incoming visitors to the Schengen area despite the fact that after the first point of entry, people can travel wherever they like with very little probability to be detected by the police in countries at risk, turned out to be lethal.

Again, it would be wrong to think that the authors of the Schengen Agreement had not understood the connection between freedom of movement and the subsequent necessity



to strengthen cooperation between law enforcement and intelligence services. Already in the original document¹³ and its implementing convention¹⁴, signed in 1985, one can read provisions related to police and customs cooperation, as well as to an information exchange system, the SIS (Schengen Information System).

The latest exhaustive strategy on Justice and Home Affairs, the 2010 Stockholm Programme¹⁵, also shows the broad range of issues linked to freedom of movement, including the fact that "internal security is interlinked with the external dimension of the threats", the usefulness of "an electronic system for recording entry to and exit from Member States [...] in order to allow [them] to share data effectively" or the need to "develop prevention mechanisms, in particular to allow the early detection of signs of radicalisation or threats, including threats from violent, militant extremism".

It results from the above that not only problems have been identified for years – solutions too have been proposed, but never implemented. Member States' long reluctance to move forward on areas considered sensitive from the point of view of sovereignty have eventually reversed the "ratchet effect" described by functionalist theories: interconnection between policy fields, instead of driving up integration among those which are lagging behind, has started to corrode what was so far seen as "acquis", i.e. freedom of movement across the Schengen area.

The good news is that in their majority, EU countries and their inhabitants are attached to Schengen¹⁶ and its most visible feature: border-free travel. However, their inability or refusal to see its strong links with other policy areas, including asylum policy, border management, cooperation with third countries and intelligence sharing, is at the end of the day most likely to lead to the collapse of the Schengen system, even if this was not intended.

-

Agreement between the Governments of the States of the Benelux Economic Union, the Federal Republic of Germany and the French Republic on the gradual abolition of checks at their common borders, 14 June 1985, [2000] OJ L 239.

^{14 .} Convention implementing the Schengen Agreement of 14 June 1985 between the Governments of the States of the Benelux Economic Union, the Federal Republic of Germany and the French Republic on the gradual abolition of checks at their common borders, 14 June 1985, [2000] OJ L 239.

European Council, "The Stockholm Programme – An open and secure Europe serving and protecting citizens", 4 May 2010, [2010] OJ C 115.

European Council on Foreign Relations, "ECFR Flash Scorecards. The Future of Schengen", http://www.ecfr.eu/specials/scorecard/schengen flash scorecard (accessed 4 May 2016).



4. A policy coherence index

The subject of this paper consists in building, for the 28 EU Member States, a policy coherence index based on four pillars which, in our opinion, are essential for the proper functioning of border-free travel. These are enhanced cooperation in the realm of homeland security (justice, police and intelligence), more integrated border management, a fairer migration and asylum policy and deeper regional engagement. A fifth criterion, freedom of movement, serves as a point of reference because we might find cases where a country rejects all of these five elements, expressing nonetheless a perfectly coherent position. Policy interactions are explained in a more detailed manner in Table 1.

Though the maps of the EU and the Schengen area do not fully match, as some states belong to one of these legal constructions but not to the other, we assume that possible progress in the four above-mentioned pillars would first be initiated by the EU and then followed – or not – by partner countries, rather than vice versa. It cannot be excluded however that enhanced cooperation in the realm of freedom, security and justice would start at the sub-EU level, with a group of EU countries determined to keep border-free travel and to take necessary steps in related policy fields, even if it means breaking away with some current parties to the Schengen agreement (mini-Schengen or Schengen II scenario). For these reasons, we limit our review to the EU-28.



	enhanced cooperation in the realm of homeland security	more integrated border management	fairer migration and asylum policy	deeper regional engagement
How freedom of movement interacts with	In an area of border-free travel, as attacks in Paris and Brussels have demonstrated, it is very easy for terrorists or other criminals to enter the Schengen zone in a country where they are not under observation, then moving to their final destination e.g. by land without being further controlled. That is why police and intelligence databases should be better connected and adequately filled-in by all participating countries.	Since states located at the external borders of the Schengen area are de facto carry out border control operations for the whole zone, related costs should be fairly shared between all participating countries. On the other hand, this should provide guarantees that states located at the external borders fulfill their mission correctly, a problem that has been underlined e.g. in regard to Greece, accused of "waving through" migrants.	The rule of the country of first entry creates a disproportionate burden on states located at the external borders to examine asylum applications and take care of potential refugees. As in the case of border management, if the system is deemed unfair, there is a high risk that countries of first entry "wave through" what they consider as a problem, especially since asylum applicants prefer to go to countries located deeper in the EU, such as Germany, the United Kingdom or Sweden. At the same time, it is necessary to harmonize conditions offered to asylum seekers and beneficiairies of international protection in order to limit secondary movements, which undermine the proper functioning of relocation and resettlement schemes.	Many Member States have rightly drawn the attention on the fact that in the long term, even well designed asylum policies are doomed to fail if the number of asylum applicants in the EU keeps growing, as the capacity of the EU to take refugees is in the end limited. Therefore, the roots of these migration trends must be addressed, not only in relation to transit countries such as Turkey to better control population flows, but most of all regarding regions where civil war forces millions of people to leave their homes in order to save their lives.

Table 1: Policy interactions in the realm of freedom, security and justice



Our analysis is further narrowed by the type of source taken into account. We base our work on decisions and declarations of the most decisive players in the policy field of justice and home affairs, that is national governments, in power until the date of writing of this paper – May 2016. While it is true that in some countries, the role of parliaments is crucial and that overall, the executive branch also has to deal with public opinions, we assume that governments have, at the national level, the best position to understand public policy interactions and that the duty of explaining them to national parliaments and public opinions falls first and foremost on them.

Their decisions and declarations are collected from news reports and, when available, voting results at the EU Council of Ministers. In each pillar, a concrete policy proposal has been selected in order to better capture a Member State's position in regard to the more general direction of status quo, inevitably leading to renationalization, or deeper integration. These associations are showed in Table 2.

Enhanced cooperation in the realm of homeland security (justice, police and intelligence)	Acceptance to make a more systematic use of the Schengen Information System and readiness to extend its scope, e.g. to EU nationals
More integrated border management	Acceptance to establish a European Border and Coast Guard
Fairer migration and asylum policy	Support to the Commission's temporary relocation scheme of asylum- seekers and in the longer term, to the proposal of establishing a permanent relocation mechanism which would reform the Dublin system
Deeper regional engagement	Involvement in negotiations with transit countries and in conflict resolution efforts regarding states from which asylum-seekers originate

Table 2: Policy directions and related flagship proposals

The results are compiled in Table 3 with two different codes: (+) for support and (-) for rejection. Coherence is measured by the sum of (+) or (-) in comparison with the position regarding freedom of movement, which is also noted (+) for support and (-) for rejection or readiness to relinquish it. A score of 4 means perfect coherence – even if it can be against the preservation of the Schengen area – whereas a score of 0 characterizes states that declare to be favourable to border-free travel, but are not willing in practice to take required actions to keep it possible.



	Freedom of movement	Enhanced cooperation in the realm of homeland security	More integrated border management	Fairer migration and asylum policy	Deeper regional engagement	Total
Austria	Though Austria is not openly hostile to border-free travel, it is ready to relinquish it if such a step would be necessary to keep its own borders secure. (=)	Then Austrian Interior Minister Johanna Mikl- Leitner has acknowledged in March the need to create a "platform for intelligence exchange". (+)	No public declaration has been found on Austria's position regarding the establishment of a full-fledged EU Border and Coast Guard, however it supports the creation of a "bridging mission" to complement Frontex's efforts. (+)	Austria receiving one of the highest numbers of asylum applications in proportion to its population, it is in favour of a fairer sharing mechanism, but is opposed to a revamp of the Dublin system and has taken controversial measures to cut migrant flows.	Vienna regularly serves as a neutral place of meetings regarding Syria and Libya but Austria itself shows limited engagement in conflict-resolution efforts. Moreover, its diplomatic initiatives towards the Balkans are not always aligned with the EU strategy. (-)	(=)
Belgium	Belgium, one of the founding parties to the Schengen agreement, remains attached to it. (+)	Belgium is favourable to a more systematic use of the Schengen Information System, its Prime Minister Charles Michel even calling for the creation of a "European CIA". (+)	Belgium is favourable to the Commission's proposal to set up a European Border and Coast Guard. (+)	Belgium supports the adoption of a fairer sharing mechanism of asylum seekers between EU Member States. (+)	Belgium is an active participant in the military operations against ISIS in Iraq and Syria. (+)	4
Bulgaria	Bulgaria has not joined yet the Schengen area but still wants to do so. (+)	Bulgaria has limited influence on the evolution of the Schengen Information System because it is not yet a full-fledged member of the Schengen area but on a bilateral basis with Romania, it has agreed to intensify intelligence exchange. (+)	Bulgaria recognizes that the protection of the EU external borders is a shared responsibility, but is cautious on transferring more power to EU institutions in this matter. (-)	Bulgaria sees acceptance of mandatory quotas for asylum applicants as a trading horse for joining Schengen. (+)	Bulgaria has done little to enhance cooperation with transit countries and improve the situation in war-torn regions. (-)	2



Croatia	Croatia started last year the process to become a member of the Schengen area. (+)	Croatia is not yet a member of the Schengen area, but it has expressed readiness to cooperate more intensively with Europol and to intensify information exchange. (+)	Croatian former Prime Minister Zoran Milanović is "reserved" about the Commission's proposal to set up a European Border and Coast Guard. (-)	Croatian former Prime Minister Zoran Milanović recognizes that the Dublin mechanism is unfit to the current situation and its government has accepted to take a few hundred people under relocation and resettlement schemes. (+)	Croatia has done little to enhance cooperation with transit countries and improve the situation in war-torn regions. (-)	2
Cyprus	Cyprus does not belong to the Schengen area and it is unclear whether it really wants to join it. (=)	Cyprus has taken actions to enhance information exchange with Europol and other European databases. (+)	Cyprus is said to be sceptical about the Commission's proposal to set up a European Border and Coast Guard. (-)	Cyprus has accepted the Commission's relocation scheme and has started to take up a few hundred asylum applicants. However, its position about the possible overhaul of the Dublin system is unclear. (+)	Cypriot President Nicos Anastasiades has declared he would be ready to veto the EU-Turkey agreement if he does not obtain recognition of his country by Ankara. (-)	(=)
Czech Republic	The Czech Republic belongs to the "Friends of Schengen" group and together with its Visegrad partners, is "determined to preserve Schengen so that European citizens and businesses continue to fully enjoy its benefits". (+)	The Czech Republic does in principle recognize "the need to improve information and intelligence sharing within Europe". (+)	Czech authorities support the creation of a European Border and Coast Guard, President Miloš Zeman even willing to provide it with more personnel. (+)	The Czech government voted in September against the Commission's proposal to introduce a temporary relocation scheme and has repeated its opposition to "all permanent redistribution quotas". (-)	Despite limited means, the Czech Republic plays the role of the honest broker by keeping open its embassy in Damascus, Syria, and liaising between the EU, the US and Bashar al-Assad's regime. (+)	3



Denmark	Denmark has restored temporary border controls but in accordance with Schengen rules and its government has not made any declaration regarding the possibility to quit the agreement. (=)	The current Danish government is in favour of strengthening cooperation with the EU over intelligence matters, however Danes blocked this move during a referendum held in December last year. (=)	Denmark considers every country is responsible for its own borders and refuse more EU involvement in the matter. (-)	Denmark consequently opposes EU mandatory relocation schemes and reforms of the Dublin rules. (-)	Denmark takes part in the military coalition against Daesh in Iraq and Syria and is one of the world's largest donors of humanitarian aid to Syria in proportion to its wealth. (+)	(=)
Estonia	Estonia is committed to preserve the Schengen area. (+)	Though Estonia is before all concerned by threats coming from Russia and cybercrime, it supports enhanced cooperation and data exchange with Europol. (+)	The Estonian government is rather in favour of the establishment of a European Border and Coast Guard, upon the condition it will not replace national border guards. (+)	Estonia agreed on the Commission's temporary relocation scheme submitted in September but is not favourable to an overhaul of the Dublin mechanism. (-)	Estonia has done little regarding transit countries or war-torn regions. (-)	2
Finland	Finland is committed to preserve the Schengen area. (+)	No public information has been found on Finland's position regarding cooperation in homeland security matters. (=)	Finland considers Member States are primarily responsible for border control and is not enthusiastic towards the idea of creating an obligation to accept EU assistance if necessary. (-)	Finland abstained during the voting session on the Commission's temporary relocation scheme submitted in September and remains attached to the Dublin mechanism. (-)	Finland has done little regarding transit countries or war-torn regions, and has made budgetary cuts in its development policy. (-)	0



France	As a founding party to the Schengen agreement, France remains committed to uphold it and for President Hollande, the end of Schengen would be "the end of Europe". (+)	France has been campaigning for a more systematic use of the Schengen Information System (SIS) and its connection to other databases, such as EURODAC. (+)	France is favourable to the Commission's proposal to set up a European Border and Coast Guard. (+)	After having first shown reserves regarding the Commission's proposal of a relocation scheme for asylum applicants, France changed its position and now supports it, including the permanent version. Yet Prime Minister Manuel Valls still considers that the Dublin rule of the first country of entry should remain the basis of the European asylum policy. (=)	France is one of the most active participants in military operations against Daesh in Iraq and Syria and is also present in West Africa. (+)	3
Germany	Chancellor Angela Merkel has made clear Germany "wants to reinstate Schengen". (+)	The German government supports enhanced intelligence sharing between EU countries, though it is not ready to go as far as establishing a "European CIA". (+)	Germany is favourable to the Commission's proposal to set up a European Border and Coast Guard. (+)	Chancellor Angela Merkel recognizes that "the Dublin process, in its current form, is obsolete" and supports the Commission's proposal to create a permanent relocation scheme for asylum applicants. (+)	Germany has been one of the key negotiators of the EU-Turkey agreement. (+)	4
Greece	Greek authorities want their country to remain in the Schengen area. (+)	No clear information has been found on Greece's willingness to go further in terms of intelligence sharing, but it has accepted a mission led by Europol to detect potential terrorists in refugee camps.	Greece is reluctant to accept EU support to protect its borders. (-)	As a country of first entry overwhelmed by asylum-seekers, Greece obviously supports the Commission's proposal to create a permanent relocation scheme and aims at revising the Dublin mechanism.	Greece has done little regarding transit countries or war-torn regions. (-)	2



		(+)		(+)		
Hungary	Hungary belongs to the "Friends of Schengen" group and together with its Visegrad partners, is "determined to preserve Schengen so that European citizens and businesses continue to fully enjoy its benefits". (+)	Hungary does in principle recognize "the need to improve information and intelligence sharing within Europe". (+)	Hungary is said to be hostile to the Commission's proposal to set up a European Border and Coast Guard. (-)	Hungary has challenged before the European Court of Justice the decision concerning the temporary relocation scheme of asylum applicants and refuses to reform the Dublin system. (-)	Hungary is virtually absent from debates regarding Syria or Libya and though it has supported negotiations with Turkey, it has not been playing a constructive role in the discussion. (-)	1
Ireland	Ireland is not part of the Schengen area but recognizes it is a "profoundly important achievement". (+)	Even if Ireland is not part of the Schengen area, it is preparing to fully integrate the Schengen Information System II (SIS II) and is willing to go further on intelligence sharing. (+)	Ireland is not interested in the European Border and Coast Guard, as it is not part of the Schengen area. (-)	Ireland considers the Dublin system to be "a cornerstone of the whole Common European Asylum system" and it "strongly supports it", even though it is open to discussions on possible reforms and has accepted on a voluntary basis to take up several thousand of asylum seeks. (=)	Despite being small, Ireland has sent ships to participate in rescue operations in the Mediterranean and has provided tens of millions of euros in humanitarian aid. (+)	2
Italy	Italy has been over the past years one of the most vocal advocates of the Schengen area, its Prime Minister Matteo Renzi having even said that "Italians will not allow [the destruction of	Italy supports enhanced cooperation on intelligence exchange and increased use of European databases. (+)	Italy is favourable to the Commission's proposal to set up a European Border and Coast Guard. (+)	As one of the countries bearing a disproportionate part of responsibility for patrolling EU external borders, Italy is unsurprisingly very much in favour of an overhaul of the	Italy is active in rescue operations in the Mediterranean (Mare Nostrum, Triton) and is committed in helping Libya to form a unity government and retake full control over	4



	Schengen]". (+)			Dublin system and a fairer mechanism to share asylum applicants and refugees. (+)	its territory. (+)	
Latvia	Latvia is attached to the Schengen area, which it calls "one of [the EU] greatest achievements". (+)	Though Latvia is before all concerned by threats coming from Russia, it supports enhanced cooperation between intelligence services. (+)	Latvia "supports the creation of a European border guard and coast guard". (+)	Latvia is opposed to mandatory relocation schemes of asylum applicants but is open to discuss the revision of the Dublin mechanism. (=)	Latvia has done little regarding transit countries or war-torn regions. (-)	2
Lithuania	Lithuania considers the Schengen area should remain "functional". (+)	Lithuania is supportive of	Lithuania is generally in favour of the idea of a European Border and Coast Guard, but is skeptical towards the possibility to deploy it without a Member State's consent. (=)	Lithuania is "skeptical about the European Commission's proposal for a shake-up of the Dublin Regulation" and refuses mandatory relocation schemes for asylum applicants. (-)	Lithuania has done little regarding transit countries or war-torn regions. (-)	1
Luxembourg	The Minister of Internal Security declared that "in no case we should abandon Schengen, which is the alpha and omega of the European Union". (+)	During its Presidency, the Luxembourg gouvernment pushed forward initiatives such as an information exchange protocol between Europol and Frontex and a more systematic use of the Schengen Information System. (+)	As Luxembourg was holding the Presidency of the Council of the UE when the Commission officially presented its proposal on the creation of a European border guard and coast guard, no clear declaration on the subject has been found. However, Prime Minister Jean Asselborn's statement about the	Luxembourg Prime Minister Jean Asselborn admitted the Dublin system "has reached its limits" and when his country held the Presidency, he encouraged Member States to "reconsider the logic of the system". (+)	Luxembourg shows little activity in relation to transit countries or war-torn regions. (-)	3



			possibility to deploy Frontex missions also in non-EU Member States suggests his government is in favour of strengthening border control mechanisms. (+)			
Malta	Malta is committed to "safeguard the Schengen area in the interest of citizens". (+)	Malta supports efforts to increase interoperability between national and EU intelligence databases. (+)	Malta considers "border management should remain primarily in the hands of individual Member States to handle". (-)	Maltese Minister for Home Affairs and National Security Carmelo Abela stated that "a revision of the Dublin system is needed as soon as possible" in a way to "ensure a fair distribution of responsibility".	Malta has shown limited engagement in conflict-resolution efforts and rescue operations in the Mediterranean. (-)	2
Netherlands	The Netherlands is committed to save Schengen. (+)	The current Dutch Presidency of the Council of the EU is pushing for more intelligence sharing and connections between national and EU databases. (+)	The Netherlands is said to be favourable to the Commission's proposal to set up a European Border and Coast Guard. (+)	Dutch Prime Minister Mark Rutter recognized the necessity to "reform the Dublin system" to save Schengen. (+)	The Netherlands has been one of the key negotiators of the EU-Turkey agreement and participates in military operations against Daesh in Iraq. (+)	4
Poland	Poland belongs to the "Friends of Schengen" group and together with its Visegrad partners, is "determined to preserve Schengen so that European citizens and businesses continue to fully enjoy its benefits".	Poland does in principle recognize "the need to improve information and intelligence sharing within Europe". (+)	Poland is opposed to the Commission's proposal to set up a European Border and Coast Guard. (-)	Polish Minister of Internal Affairs Mariusz Błaszczak expressed his opposition to a revision of the Dublin system and he is against any type of permanent relocation mechanism for asylum applicants.	In comparison with its size, Poland has contributed very little to conflict-resolution efforts and rescue operations in the Mediterranean. (-)	1



	(+)			(-)		
Portugal	Portuguese Prime Minister António Costa is strongly committed to "guarantee that Europe will continue to be the Europe of Schengen". (+)	Portugal does not consider necessary at the moment to create a single database on organized crime and terrorism, but underlines the importance to ensure interoperability between information systems in order to facilitate intelligence sharing. (+)	Portugal is favourable to the Commission's proposal to set up a European Border and Coast Guard, especially for its naval component. (+)	No public information has been found on the position of Portugal regarding the reform of the Dublin system. (=)	Portugal has shown little diplomatic activity regarding transit countries or war-torn regions but has lent assets to EU naval operations such as Triton and Sophia. (+)	3
Romania	Romania has not joined yet the Schengen area but still wants it. (+)	Romania has limited influence on the evolution of the Schengen Information System because it is not yet a full-fledged member of the Schengen area but on a bilateral basis with Bulgaria, it has agreed to intensify intelligence exchange. (+)	Romania is in general favourable to the Commission's proposal to set up a European Border and Coast Guard. (+)	Romania has voted against the Commission's proposal of a relocation scheme for asylum applicants in September, but it is implementing it. (-)	Romania has done little regarding transit countries or war-torn regions. (-)	2
Slovakia	Slovakia belongs to the "Friends of Schengen" group	Slovakia does in principle recognize "the need to	Slovakia supports the Commission's proposal to	Slovakia does not openly refuse to reform the Dublin	Slovakia has done little regarding transit countries or	2



	and together with its Visegrad partners, is "determined to preserve Schengen so that European citizens and businesses continue to fully enjoy its benefits". (+)	improve information and intelligence sharing within Europe". (+)	set up a European Border and Coast Guard. (+)	mechanism but is against any kind of mandatory relocation scheme and alike Hungary, it has even taken the Commission's plan to court. (-)		
Slovenia	Slovenia is committed to keep open the internal borders of the Schengen area. (+)	Slovenian Interior Minister Vesna Györkös Žnidar supports proposals aiming at "stepping up information exchange and [using] more active[ly] existing tools".	Slovenia supports the Commission's proposal to set up a European Border and Coast Guard and would like to see it deployed as soon as possible. (+)	No public information has been found on Slovenia's position regarding deep reforms of the Dublin system, yet Ljubljana has reluctantly accepted the Commission's proposal in September to relocate asylum applicants. (-)	Slovenia has lent a ship to the EU naval operation Sophia and has been engaging non-EU countries along the Western Balkan route to retake control over migration flows. (+)	
Spain	Spanish Interior Minister Jorge Fernández Díaz has expressed his readiness to restore controls along the internal borders of the Schenge area. (-)	Spain supports enhanced intelligence sharing and interoperability between databases in order to better fight against terrorism. (+)	Spain is said to be skeptical about the Commission's proposal to set up a European Border and Coast Guard. (-)	Spain is implementing the current relocation scheme but does not want an overhaul of the Dublin system as it considers changing the rule of the first country of entry would create incentives for free-riding among EU Member States. (-)	Spain has lent assets to the EU naval operation Sophia, is a member of the International Syria Support Group and is actively engaged in efforts to restore security in Libya. (+)	



	Freedom of movement	Enhanced cooperation in the realm of homeland security	More integrated border management	Fairer migration and asylum policy	Deeper regional engagement	
Total (+)	23	26	14	11	12	
United Kingdom	British Prime Minister David Cameron declared his country will "never be part of Schengen". (-)	Despite its partial opt-out from the EU's Justice and Home Affairs matters, the United Kingdom is rather favourable to deeper information sharing. (+)	Not bound by the whole Schengen acquis, the UK has already declared it will not take part in the EU Border Guard, though it may on a <i>ad hoc</i> basis provide support to strengthen control on the EU's external borders. (-)	The British government "does not support relocation", which "undermines the important principle that asylum should be claimed in the first safe country". (-)	The United Kingdom is one of the leading countries in the global coalition to counter Daesh and participates in air strikes. It is involved in diplomatic initiatives regarding Libya. (+)	2
Sweden	Swedish Prime Minister Stefan Löfven declared in March this year that "the Schengen Agreement and the free movement it creates is a mainstay of the EU, and crucial for our economies." (+)	Sweden has taken part in the summit organized in January 2015 on the fight against terrorism and supports proposals to enhance cooperation and intelligence sharing between Member States. (+)	Sweden is rather opposed to the creation of a European Border and Coast Guard. (-)	Swedish Prime Minister Stefan Löfven urged his colleagues to "admit that the Dublin Regulation is not working" and must be replaced by a system which ensures "equal distribution". (+)	Sweden provides a lot of development aid in conflict-torn regions but shows limited commitment in diplomatic or military initiatives aiming at cutting the roots of instability. (-)	2

Table 3: Summary of positions of EU Member States and policy coherence index



5. Observations and typology

Based on this review of EU Member States' positions regarding key policy proposals that we consider necessary to save border-free travel, the first observation we can draw is that as supposed, a majority of countries supports, at least in public declarations, the *acquis* of the Schengen area and does not want to abandon it.

However, at the same time, the only policy proposal that gathers a broad consensus among Member States is enhanced cooperation in the realm of homeland security, that should materialize by a higher level of exchanges between national police, justice and intelligence services through instruments such as the Schengen Information System or Europol.

It is true that in this matter, the main cleavage line for years has not been running between countries, but between the Council of Ministers and the European Parliament, the latter having the reputation of being more concerned by citizens' privacy rights. This tension has been particularly visible in debates on the PNR directive, eventually accepted by MEPs in April under the pressure of events like the recent attack in Brussels.

Other proposals can count on the support of no more than the half of the EU-28, the least popular being the reform of the Dublin system and the introduction of a permanent relocation mechanism for asylum seekers. This should not come as a surprise, having in mind that this question is also probably the one which has benefitted from the largest attention among national public opinions, in particular in Central and Eastern Europe where rejection has been very explicit.

We can further elaborate on the results of this review by building a typology of Member States according to their positions, their justifications and their general score under the policy coherence index.

1) The "good pupils": Belgium, Germany, Italy, Netherlands

The group of "good pupils" has got the full score under the policy coherence index and has in common that they are all founding countries of the European Communities and the Schengen agreement. Depending on their size, they either take political initiatives (Germany, Italy) or enthusiastically contribute to them (Belgium, Netherlands). Though in the course of action, it happens that they behave in a non-cooperative manner, like Germany



did last summer when Chancellor Angela Merkel decided to accept all asylum applications filed by Syrian nationals, they show a very high level of coherence in their policy positions.

2) The "conditional supporters" (France, Latvia, Luxembourg, Portugal, Slovenia)

This category contains Member States that are very much attached to the Schengen area and are ready, in certain policy areas, to go very far in terms of integration. However, certain obstacles linked to historical experiences (e.g. weak engagement of Latvia or Luxembourg in foreign policy towards the Southern neighbourhood or the position of France in relation to the Dublin system) prevent them from adopting a set of positions that would be fully coherent with the expressed goal of saving border-free travel.

3) The "utilitarians" (Bulgaria, Croatia, Czech Republic, Estonia, Greece, Ireland, Malta, Romania, Slovakia, Sweden)

The "utilitarians" have heterogeneous profiles but have in common to seek achievement of their policy objectives at the lowest possible cost. Countries like Bulgaria, Croatia or Romania, which are not yet part of the Schengen club but want to to join, are aware that they have to show goodwill to be co-opted by other Member States. The Czech Republic and Slovakia, despite their membership in the Visegrad group, as well as Estonia, Greece, Malta and Sweden, are for their part pursuing a "muddle through" policy, giving what it takes but nothing more. The same goes for Ireland, which does not belong to the Schengen zone but considers it important enough to participate in selected sections of the agreement and contribute on a voluntary basis to certain EU actions.

4) The "free riders" (Finland, Hungary, Lithuania, Poland)

The "free riders" refer to countries which are publicly in favour of preserving border-free travel but are not ready in practice to take any concrete step to make it possible. Contrary to the "utilitarians", they are not open to compromises, a behaviour connected with their key political leaders' personalities (Finnish Foreign Minister Timo Soini of the sovereignist Finns Party; Lithuanian President Dalia Grybauskaitė, dubbed the "Iron Lady"; and Polish Foreign Minister Witold Waszczykowski who has become famous mainly for his blunt



quotes).

5) The "cold realists" (Austria, Cyprus, Denmark, Spain, United Kingdom)

The "cold realists" are Member States which are not part of the Schengen agreement and do not wish to join (Cyprus, Denmark, United Kingdom) or countries which do not express a strong attachment to it (Austria, Spain). In their cases, coherence is not measured against freedom of movement, but rather their national, higher political priorities which might be or not in line with the main objectives of the EU and the Schengen area. That is why the "cold realists" participate on a very selective basis to common European initiatives.

6. Conclusion

Having arrived at the end of this paper, we must admit that we can be but moderately optimistic about the future of the Schengen area, at least in its current shape. Countries which are willing to take the necessary measures to ensure its viability are in the end only a handful, whereas the largest group is composed of Member States whose positions and actions do not match their positive declarations about Schengen.

True enough, our methodology misses a part of the picture, as it focuses on the positions of national governments and relies on public declarations. It might turn out that parliaments, or even citizens would have a different view than their ministers while on the other hand, governments having a hostile rhetoric would in the end decide not to break the ranks, like in the case of Poland eventually accepting the Commission's temporary relocation scheme in September 2015 after having campaigned against – one month later, general elections called to power a soveireignist party much less prone to compromises.

Yet the growing popularity of Eurosceptic parties and groups, including in countries that already have a loose connection with the EU like the United Kingdom, rather inclines to think that negative signals sent by governments are in line with their public opinions. On the opposite, more cooperative executives may have a harder time defending their approach in front of their party fellows, political allies or voters. From this point of view, the next federal elections in Germany due to take place next year will be a decisive test to measure the potential dissonance between political leadership and citizens.

That is not to say that the Schengen *acquis* is dead. It remains a great achievement



per se and its main feature, i.e. border-free travel, is probably still one of the advantages most appreciated and most often mentioned by EU citizens who benefit from it, and non-EU nationals who would like to. It is enough to look at companies "selling" Maltese passports, talk to young Ukrainians or take the train between Berlin and Warsaw to understand that Schengen has not ceased to be attractive for a very large chunk of the population.

Again, one can but draw a parallel with the common currency which, despite numerous sources of criticism more or less justified (rise of prices, deterioration of competitiveness for export-oriented industries, buy-out of ill-managed countries...), seems to continue enjoying the trust of a majority of users¹⁷. Though the euro area has not yet recovered its full strength, structural reforms, at least at the EU level, have been taken to fix loopholes that had been identified at the very birth of the Economic and Monetary Union, in particular regarding budgetary policy, but not properly handled until the crisis of sovereign debts burst in 2009. At that time, many experts called for the EU to finally walk on two legs and take the necessary measures that would integrate budgetary and fiscal policies to a level compatible with the federal character of the monetary policy.

The European Union needs today a similar debate on its area of freedom, security and justice, which shows in a clear way what the interconnections are between policy fields and what comprehensive set of norms or actions should be adopted to save what has been achieved in the Schengen zone in terms of border-free travel. To push forward the metaphor, Schengen should be able to walk on four legs, and the Commission has opened the discussion with its newest proposals "towards a sustainable and fair Common European Asylum System", intended to reform the Dublin system.

The suggestion to create a "financial solidarity contribution" in case a Member State refuses to take part in the allocation mechanism of asylum applications, though highly controversial, is a good starting point to force governments to face their responsibilities, in particular towards other EU countries as solidarity is a principle that plays before all at the benefit of Member States, and not European institutions.

We hope this paper will contribute to provide arguments to the European Parliament,

-

European Union, "Flash Eurobarometer survey 429 among the general public in the 19 euro-area countries", 2015.



the Commission and national governments that have already understood that *status quo* in the realm of justice and home affairs is not an option, to convince other countries, and if necessary force them, to make a clear choice and do what it takes to save the Schengen area, or to leave it.

7. Bibliography

General bibliography

- Legal documents and institutional sources
 - Agreement between the Governments of the States of the Benelux Economic
 Union, the Federal Republic of Germany and the French Republic on the gradual
 abolition of checks at their common borders, 14 June 1985, [2000] OJ L 239.
 - Convention implementing the Schengen Agreement of 14 June 1985 between the Governments of the States of the Benelux Economic Union, the Federal Republic of Germany and the French Republic on the gradual abolition of checks at their common borders, 14 June 1985, [2000] OJ L 239.
 - European Council, "The Stockholm Programme An open and secure Europe serving and protecting citizens", 4 May 2010, [2010] OJ C 115.
 - European Council, "Special meeting of the European Council, 23 April 2015 –
 statement", http://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2015/04/23-special-euco-statement/ (accessed 3 May 2016).
 - European Commission, Communication from the Commission to the European
 Parliament, the Council, the European Economic and Social Committee and the
 Committee of the Regions on enhanced intra-EU solidarity in the field of asylum.
 An EU agenda for better responsibility-sharing and more mutual trust,
 COM(2011) 835 final, Brussels, 2 December 2011.
 - European Commission, Communication from the Commission to the European
 Parliament, the Council, the European Economic and Social Committee and the
 Committee of the Regions. A European Agenda on Migration, COM(2015) 240
 final, Brussels, 13 May 2015.



- European Commission, Proposal for a Council decision establishing provisional measures in the area of international protection for the benefit of Italy and Greece, COM(2015) 286 final, Brussels, 27 May 2015.
- Regulation (EU) Nº 604/2013 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 26 June 2013 establishing the criteria and mechanisms for determining the Member State responsible for examining an application for international protection lodged in one of the Member States by a third-country national or a stateless person, Art. 33 §1, [2013] OJ L 180/31.
- Eurostat, "Asylum statistics", http://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/statistics-explained/index.php/Asylum_statistics (accessed 3 May 2016).
- Jean-Claude Juncker, "A New Start for Europe: My Agenda for Jobs, Growth,
 Fairness and Democratic Change Political Guidelines for the next European
 Commission", Strasbourg, 15 July 2014, https://ec.europa.eu/priorities/sites/beta-political/files/juncker-political-guidelines_en.pdf (accessed 3 May 2016).

• Media and think tanks

- Alex Barker, Kerin Hope, Duncan Robinson, "Greece warned EU will reimpose border controls", *Financial Times*, 1 December 2015.
- Euractiv, "Ministers reject Commission's immigrant quota proposal", 17 June
 2015, http://www.euractiv.com/section/justice-home-affairs/news/ministers-reject-commission-s-immigrant-quota-proposal/ (accessed 3 May 2016).
- European Council on Foreign Relations, "ECFR Flash Scorecards. The Future of Schengen", http://www.ecfr.eu/specials/scorecard/schengen_flash_scorecard (accessed 4 May 2016).
- Georgi Gotev, "EU migration meeting turns into fracas", *Euractiv*, 26 June 2015, http://www.euractiv.com/section/justice-home-affairs/news/eu-migration-meeting-turns-into-fracas/ (accessed 3 May 2016).



Yves Pascouau, "The Schengen Governance Package: The subtle balance between Community method and intergovernmental approach", European Policy Centre, 12 December 2013, http://www.epc.eu/documents/uploads/pub_4011_schengen_governance_package.pdf (accessed 3 May 2016).

Bibliography per country

Austria

- Steve Scherer, "Italy, Austria seek to calm tensions over Brenner border controls",
 Reuters, 28 April 2016, http://www.reuters.com/article/us-europe-migrants-brenner-italy-idUSKCN0XP1E8, accessed 17 May 2016.
- Xiang Bo, "Intelligence sharing platform required after Brussels terror attack: Austrian official", *Xinhua*, 23 March 2016, http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/2016-03/24/c_135218841.htm, accessed 17 May 2016.
- Tom Heneghan, "Austria says neighbors back plan for new EU border force", *Reuters*, 1 April 2016, http://www.reuters.com/article/us-europe-migrants-austria-idUSKCN0WY4SQ, accessed 17 May 2016.
- Shadia Nasralla, "Austria to take tougher action to turn away economic migrants", *Reuters*, 12 January 2016, http://www.reuters.com/article/us-europe-migrants-austria-idUSKCN0UQ0L820160112, accessed 17 May 2016.
- "[Revue de Presse] Migrants : l'Autriche réunit les Balkans, la Hongrie annonce un référendum", *Toute l'Europe*, 25 February 2016, http://www.touteleurope.eu/revues-de-presse/detail-revue-de-presse/revue-de-presse/migrants-l-autriche-reunit-les-balkans-la-hongrie-annonce-un-referendum.html, accessed 27 May 2016.

Belgium

- "Charles Michel: "Rendre les frontières hermétiques en stoppant l'immigration irrégulière"", *RTBF*, 7 March 2016, <a href="https://www.rtbf.be/info/belgique/detail_charles-michel-rendre-les-frontières-hermetiques-en-stoppant-l-immigration-irreguliere?id=9233457", accessed 17 May 2016.



- Chancellerie du Premier Ministre de Belgique, "Joint French-Belgian declaration of 1st February 2016: "Consolidating the French-Belgian partnership in counter-terrorism"", 1 February 2016, http://www.premier.be/en/joint-french-belgian-declaration-1st-february-2016-consolidating-french-belgian-partnership-counter, accessed 17 May 2016.
- Chancellerie du Premier Ministre de Belgique, "Accueil des demandeurs d'asile: le Gouvernement fédéral agit!", 4 September 2015, http://premier.fgov.be/fr/accueil-des-demandeurs-d%E2%80%99asile-le-gouvernement-f%C3%A9d%C3%A9ral-agit, accessed 17 May 2016.
- Alissa Rubin, "Belgium's Anti-ISIS Airstrikes Expand From Iraq Into Syria", *The New York Times*, 13 May 2016, http://www.nytimes.com/2016/05/14/world/europe/belgiums-anti-isis-airstrikes-expand-from-iraq-into-syria.html accessed 17 May 2016.

Bulgaria

- Veselin Zhelev, Michael Bird, "Bulgaria, Romania tie migrant quotas to Schengen", *EUobserver*, 11 September 2015, https://euobserver.com/beyond-brussels/130202, accessed 18 May 2016.
- "Romanian, Bulgarian IntMins agree on unitary action in migration crisis management", *Agerpres*, 8 April 2016, http://www.agerpres.ro/english/2016/04/08/romanian-bulgarian-intmins-agree-on-unitary-action-in-migration-crisis-management-18-48-04, accessed 18 May 2016.
- Stoimen Pavlov, "Sofia has reservations about arrangements between EU and Turkey and its future border protection", *Radio Bulgaria*, 3 April 2016, http://bnr.bg/en/post/100669087/sdsdsds, accessed 18 May 2016.
- "European Foreign Policy Scorecard 2016 Bulgaria", *European Council on Foreign Relations*, http://www.ecfr.eu/scorecard/2016/countries/bulgaria, accessed 21 May 2016.

Croatia

- Government of the Republic of Croatia, "Croatia begins process of applying for Schengen Area membership", 1 July 2015, https://vlada.gov.hr/news/croatia-begins-process-of-applying-for-schengen-area-membership/17276, accessed 21 May 2016.



- Ministerial Conference of Foreign and Interior Ministers, "Vienna Declaration Tackling Violent Extremism and Terrorism", 20 March 2015,
 http://www.bmi.gv.at/cms/cs03documentsbmi/1657.PDF, accessed 21 May 2016.
- Government of the Republic of Croatia, "Croatia to accept up to 550 asylum-seekers in next two years", 16 July 2015, https://vlada.gov.hr/news/croatia-to-accept-up-to-550-asylum-seekers-in-next-two-years/17372, accessed 21 May 2016.
- Government of the Republic of Croatia, "PM Milanovic says refugee problem must be solved at its source", 19 September 2015, https://vlada.gov.hr/news/pm-milanovic-says-refugee-problem-must-be-solved-at-its-source/17741, accessed 21 May 2016.
- Government of the Republic of Croatia, "PM Milanovic says reserved about European border and coast guard", 18 December 2015, https://www.vlada.hr/news/pm-milanovic-says-reserved-about-european-border-and-coast-guard/18187, accessed 18 May 2016.
- "European Foreign Policy Scorecard 2016 Croatia", *European Council on Foreign Relations*, http://www.ecfr.eu/scorecard/2016/countries/croatia, accessed 21 May 2016.

Cyprus

- "Cyprus takes ample measures against terrorism", *SigmaLive*, 4 December 2015, http://www.sigmalive.com/en/news/local/138417/cyprus-takes-ample-measures-against-terrorism, accessed 21 May 2016.
- Cécile Ducourtieux et Jean-Pierre Stroobants, "Migrants : en quoi consiste le projet européen de création d'un corps de gardes-frontières ?", *Le Monde*, 12 December 2015, http://www.lemonde.fr/europe/article/2015/12/12/face-aux-migrants-l-ue-veut-des-gardes-frontières-permanents/4830424/3214.html, accessed 18 May 2016.
- Council of Europe Commissioner for Human Rights, "Cyprus: More efforts needed to protect migrants and victims of economic crisis", 11 December 2015,
 https://www.coe.int/en/web/commissioner/-/cyprus-more-efforts-needed-to-protect-migrants-and-victims-of-economic-crisis?inheritRedirect=true, accessed 21 May 2016.
- "Cyprus warns it will veto EU-Turkey deal: exclusive", *Euronews*, 17 March 2016, http://www.euronews.com/2016/03/17/cyprus-president-plans-to-veto-eu-turkey-deal/, accessed 21 May 2016.



Czech Republic

- Visegrad Group, "Joint Statement of the Visegrad Group Countries", 3 December 2015, http://www.visegradgroup.eu/calendar/2015/joint-statement-of-the-151204, accessed 20
 http://www.visegradgroup.eu/calendar/2015/
- Andrew Bolton, "Czech president says planned EU border force too small", *Reuters*, 24 January 2016, http://www.reuters.com/article/us-eu-border-czech-president-idUSKCN0V20N6, accessed 18 May 2016.
- "Proposed new asylum rules elicit swift negative response from Prague", *Radio Prague*,
 7 April 2016, http://www.czech.cz/fr/Zivot-a-prace/Proposed-new-asylum-rules-elicit-swift-negative-re, accessed 21 May 2016.
- "Czech diplomats play key role in quest for Syria peace", *The Daily Mail*, 13 November 2015, http://www.dailymail.co.uk/wires/afp/article-3317790/Czech-diplomats-play-key-role-quest-Syria-peace.html, accessed 21 May 2016.

Denmark

- "Denmark votes No on adopting EU rules", *BBC News*, 4 December 2015, http://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-35002158, accessed 21 May 2016.
- "Dutch Presidency to take over task of shaping EU's border force", *EurActiv.com*, 18 December 2015, http://www.euractiv.com/section/justice-home-affairs/news/dutch-presidency-to-take-over-task-of-shaping-eu-s-border-force/, accessed 18 May 2016.
- "Denmark wants to stay out of EU asylum distribution plan", *The Local*, 6 May 2016, http://www.thelocal.dk/20160506/denmark-wants-out-of-eu-proportional-distribution-of-asylum-seekers, accessed 21 May 2016.
- Erik Matzen, "Denmark expands military mission against Islamic State into Syria", *Reuters*, 19 April 2016, http://www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-crisis-danish-mission-idUSKCN0XG2AV, accessed 21 May 2016.
- "Denmark gives extra 400 million kroner to Syria", *The Local*, 4 February 2016,
 http://www.thelocal.dk/20160204/lkke-denmark-to-give-extra-400-million-kroner-in-syria-aid, accessed 21 May 2016.



Estonia

- "Estonian, Finnish presidents focus on European crises", *The Baltic Course*, 17 May 2016, http://www.baltic-course.com/eng/baltic_states/?doc=120863, accessed 21 May 2016.
- Republic of Estonia Ministry of the Interior, "Minister of the Interior, Hanno Pevkur: "Focusing on Internet activity is gaining importance in the fight against terrorism."", 27 March 2015, https://www.siseministeerium.ee/en/news/minister-interior-hanno-pevkur-focusing-internet-activity-gaining-importance-fight-against, accessed 21 May 2016.
- Government of the Republic of Estonia, "Rõivas in Brussels: European Council gives green light for the establishment of European Border and Coast Guard", 18 December 2015, https://valitsus.ee/en/news/roivas-brussels-european-council-gives-green-light-establishment-european-border-and-coast, accessed 18 May 2016.
- "Estonia doesn't support changing EU's Dublin rules on asylum", *The Baltic Course*, 20
 April 2016, http://www.baltic-course.com/eng/baltic_states/?doc=119687, accessed 21
 May 2016.

Finland

- "Estonian, Finnish presidents focus on European crises", *The Baltic Course*, 17 May 2016, http://www.baltic-course.com/eng/baltic_states/?doc=120863, accessed 21 May 2016.
- "Finland wary of joint EU border guard", *Finland Times*, 17 December 2015, http://www.finlandtimes.fi/national/2015/12/17/23382/Finland-wary-of-joint-EU-border-guard, accessed 18 May 2016.
- "Finland refrains from casting vote on refugees issue", *Finland Times*, 23 September 2015, http://www.finlandtimes.fi/national/2015/09/23/20692/Finland-refrains-from-casting-vote-on-refugees-issue, accessed 21 May 2016.
- "European Foreign Policy Scorecard 2016 Finland", *European Council on Foreign Relations*, http://www.ecfr.eu/scorecard/2016/countries/Finland, accessed 21 May 2016.



France

- Margaux Duguet, "Migrants: la fin de Schengen serait "la fin de l'Europe" pour Hollande", *Europe 1*, 19 February 2016, http://www.europe1.fr/politique/migrants-la-fin-de-schengen-serait-la-fin-de-leurope-pour-hollande-2672836, accessed 9 May 2016.
- Représentation permanente de la France auprès de l'Union européenne, "Terrorisme : L'UE ne peut plus perdre de temps", 24 March 2016, http://www.rpfrance.eu/terrorisme-l-ue-ne-peut-plus, accessed 9 May 2016.
- Chancellerie du Premier Ministre de Belgique, "Joint French-Belgian declaration of 1st February 2016: "Consolidating the French-Belgian partnership in counter-terrorism"", 1 February 2016, http://www.premier.be/en/joint-french-belgian-declaration-1st-february-2016-consolidating-french-belgian-partnership-counter, accessed 17 May 2016.
- Renaud Honoré, "Valls savoure au Parlement européen le vote du PNR", *Les Échos*, 12 April 2016, http://www.lesechos.fr/monde/europe/021835828965-valls-savoure-au-parlement-europeen-le-vote-du-pnr-1213332.php, accessed 21 May 2016.
- David Graham, "What Is France Doing in Syria?", *The Atlantic*, 15 November 2015, http://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2015/11/france-syria-iraq-isis/416013/, accessed 21 May 2016.

Germany

- Alastair Sandford, "EU must help Greece over refugees and 'reinstate Schengen', says Merkel", *Euronews*, 1 March 2016, http://www.euronews.com/2016/03/01/eu-must-help-greece-over-refugees-and-reinstate-schengen-says-merkel/, accessed 21 May 2016.
- "German interior chief seeks better European intelligence sharing", *About Croatia*, 22
 March 2016, https://about.hr/news/europe/german-interior-chief-seeks-better-european-intelligence-sharing-15041, accessed 21 May 2016.
- Cécile Ducourtieux, Jean-Pierre Stroobants, "Migrants: en quoi consiste le projet européen de création d'un corps de gardes-frontières?", *Le Monde*, 12 December 2015, http://www.lemonde.fr/europe/article/2015/12/12/face-aux-migrants-l-ue-veut-des-gardes-frontières-permanents 4830424 3214.html, accessed 18 May 2016.



- "EU to announce overhaul of 'Dublin rules' for asylum seekers", 4 April 2016, *Euractiv*, http://www.euractiv.com/section/global-europe/news/eu-to-announce-overhaul-of-dublin-rules-for-asylum-seekers/, accessed 21 May 2016.
- Ian Traynor, "Germany to push for compulsory EU quotas to tackle refugee crisis", *The Guardian*, 23 October 2015, http://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/oct/23/refugee-crisis-germany-push-compulsory-eu-quotas, accessed 21 May 2016.

Greece

- Adriano Bosoni, "Letter From Greece: A Crisis Atop a Crisis", *Stratfor*, 2 March 2016, https://www.stratfor.com/blog/letter-greece-crisis-atop-crisis, accessed 21 May 2016.
- Duncan Robinson and Peter Spiegel, "EU border guard proposal wins wide support", *Financial Times*, 18 December 2015, http://www.ft.com/cms/s/0/0b7ce862-a59b-11e5-9101-8718f09f6ece.html, accessed 19 May 2016.
- European Council, "Remarks by President Donald Tusk after his meeting in Nicosia with President Nicos Anastasiades", 15 March 2016,
 http://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2016/03/15-tusk-meeting-anastasiades-nicosia/, accessed 21 May 2016.
- "PM Tsipras: "We need a foresighted national migration policy", *Greek Liberties Monitor*, http://www.liberties.gr/liberal-monitor-news/news-greece/565-pm-tsipras-we-need-a-foresighted-national-migration-policy.html, accessed 19 May 2016.

Hungary

- "Joint Statement of the Visegrad Group Countries", Visegrad Group, 3 December 2015, http://www.visegradgroup.eu/calendar/2015/joint-statement-of-the-151204, accessed 20
 http://www.visegradgroup.eu/calendar/2015/
- Cécile Ducourtieux, Jean-Pierre Stroobants, "Migrants: en quoi consiste le projet européen de création d'un corps de gardes-frontières?", *Le Monde*, 12 December 2015, http://www.lemonde.fr/europe/article/2015/12/12/face-aux-migrants-l-ue-veut-des-gardes-frontières-permanents 4830424 3214.html, accessed 18 May 2016.



- Daniel Kelemen, "Europe's Hungary Problem", Foreign Affairs, 20 September 2015, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/europe/2015-09-20/europes-hungary-problem, accessed 19 May 2016.
- Cynthia Kroet, "Viktor Orbán says EU-Turkey deal is 'an illusion'", *Politico*, 25 February 2016, http://www.politico.eu/article/viktor-orban-says-eu-turkey-deal-is-an-illusion-hungary-germany-merkel-summit/, accessed 19 May 2016.

Ireland

- Irish Government News Service, "Statement by the Taoiseach following the December meeting of the European Council", 19 January 2016,
 http://www.merrionstreet.ie/en/News-
 http://www.merrionstreet.ie/en/News-
 http://www.merrionstreet.ie/en/News-
 http://www.merrionstreet.ie/en/News-
 http://www.merrionstreet.ie/en/News-
 European_Council.html, accessed 24 May 2016.
- Irish Government News Service, "Emergency Meeting of EU Justice & Interior
 Ministers following Paris terrorist attacks", 20 November 2015,
 http://www.merrionstreet.ie/en/News-Room/Releases/Emergency_Meeting_of_EU_Justice_Interior_Ministers_following_Paris_terrorist_attacks.html, accessed 24 May 2016.
- Irish Government News Service, "Minister Fitzgerald welcomes Oireachtas passage of legislation to counter terrorism and international crime", 19 November 2015, http://www.merrionstreet.ie/en/News-Room/Releases/Minister_Fitzgerald_welcomes_Oireachtas_passage_of_legislation_to_counter_terrorism_and_international_crime.html, accessed 24 May 2016.
- Irish Government News Service, "Address by the Minister for Justice and Equality,
 Frances Fitzgerald T.D. at the Eurocop Conference: Policing and Terrorism", 16
 November 2015, http://www.merrionstreet.ie/en/News-Room/Speeches/Address by the Minister for Justice and Equality Frances Fitzgeral d T D at the Eurocop Conference Policing and Terrorism.html, accessed 24 May 2016.



- Suzanne Lynch, "Ireland unlikely to sign up to any new European border patrol", *The Irish Times*, 18 December 2015, https://www.irishtimes.com/news/world/europe/ireland-unlikely-to-sign-up-to-any-new-european-border-patrol-1.2470455, accessed 19 May 2016.
- Irish Government News Service, "Statement by the Taoiseach, Enda Kenny T.D., on the outcome of the European Council Brussels, 15 October 2015", 21 October 2015, http://www.merrionstreet.ie/en/News-Room/Speeches/Statement_by_the_Taoiseach_Enda_Kenny_T_D_on_the_outcome_of_the_European_Council_Brussels_15_October_2015.html, accessed 24 May 2016.

Italy

- "Renzi, distruggono Schengen, non glielo permetteremo", *Ansa*, 31 January 2016, http://www.ansa.it/sito/notizie/politica/2016/01/30/ue-renzi-a-ventotene_9bc14fc4-3d9b-4ebc-a54b-bb782b690c30.html, accessed 24 May 2016.
- "Terrorismo, Alfano: "Schengen è una conquista di libertà, no a passi indietro"", *RaiNews*, 11 January 2016, http://www.rainews.it/dl/rainews/articoli/Marcia-Parigi-Alfano-Schengen-conquista-liberta-no-a-passi-indietro-467065be-5d76-435c-a7da-04388b9a19a9.html, accessed 24 May 2016.
- "Migranti, Alfano e l'omologa austriaca Mikl-Leitner: "Cooperare per controlli alla frontiera comune"", *RaiNews*, 8 April 2016,
 http://www.rainews.it/dl/rainews/articoli/migranti-alfano-omologa-austriaca-mikl-leitner-cooperare-controlli-alla-frontiera-comune-8d4934aa-16a6-455b-b4d8-72107d9e1747.html, accessed 24 May 2016.
- Maïa de la Baume, Giulia Paravicini and Hans von der Burchard, "Countries balk at EU border force proposal", *Politico*, 15 December 2015,
 http://www.politico.eu/article/countries-balk-at-eu-border-force-proposal-migration-security-frontex/, accessed 19 May 2016.
- Domenico Giovinazzo, "Renzi: "Regolamento Dublino finito, nel 2016 proposta della Commissione", eunews, 14 October 2015, http://www.eunews.it/2015/10/14/renzi-regolamento-dublino-finito-nel-2016-proposta-della-commissione/43308, accessed 24 May 2016.



- Patrick Kingsley, "Italy's plan to combat Libyan migrant smugglers could mean chasing shadows", *The Guardian*, 25 April 2016,
 http://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/apr/25/italys-plan-to-combat-libyan-migrant-smugglers-could-mean-chasing-shadows, accessed 24 May 2016.
- Matteo Garavoglia, Leore Ben Chorin, "Italy is the key to fighting ISIS in Libya", *Order from chaos* (Brookings Institute blog), 25 March 2016,
 http://www.brookings.edu/blogs/order-from-chaos/posts/2016/03/25-us-italy-cooperation-libya-garavoglia-benchorin, accessed 24 May 2016.

Latvia

- "Interior Minister: Schengen free movement under threat", *LSM*, 12 November 2015, http://www.lsm.lv/en/article/societ/society/interior-minister-schengen-free-movement-under-threat.a154636/, accessed 24 May 2016.
- Global Coalition, "Latvia strongly supports international efforts to fight Daesh", 14 February 2016, http://theglobalcoalition.org/latvia-strongly-supports-international-efforts-to-fight-daesh/, accessed 24 May 2016.
- Ashish Kumar Sen, "Nuclear Component Must Be Part of NATO's Deterrence Policy in Europe's East, says Latvia's Foreign Minister", *Atlantic Council*, 26 February 2016, http://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/new-atlanticist/nuclear-component-must-be-part-of-nato-s-deterrence-policy-in-europe-s-east-says-latvia-s-foreign-minister, accessed 19 May 2016.
- "Latvia reiterates stance against mandatory asylum mechanisms", *Xinhua*, 22 April 2016, http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/2016-04/22/c_135304534.htm, accessed 24 May 2016.
- "Latvian president calls for analysis of EU proposal for asylum rule overhaul", *Xinhua*, 8 April 2016, http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/2016-04/08/c_135259601.htm, accessed 24 May 2016.



Lithuania

- "Lithuanian PM in Brussels: Europe must keep Schengen system functional", *The Baltic Course*, 19 November 2015, http://www.baltic-course.com/eng/baltic_states/?doc=113171, accessed 24 May 2016.
- "Europe must declare war on terrorists Grybauskaite", *The Baltic Times*, 24 March 2016, http://www.baltictimes.com/europe_must_declare_war_on_terrorists grybauskaite/, accessed 24 May 2016.
- "EU launches asylum shake-up to better share migrant burden", *The Baltic Course*, 7 April 2016, http://www.baltic-course.com/eng/legislation/?doc=119110, accessed 24 May 2016.
- "Lithuania says EU border guard must not violate member states' sovereignty", *Delfi*, 16 December 2015, http://en.delfi.lt/eu/lithuania-says-eu-border-guard-must-not-violate-member-states-sovereignty.d?id=69873952, accessed 19 May 2016.

Luxembourg

- 'Étienne Schneider ne veut pas de plafond d'accueil », L'Essentiel, 25 January 2016,
 http://www.lessentiel.lu/fr/news/story/19061874, accessed 19 May 2016.
- Government of the Grand Duchy of Luxembourg, "Jean Asselborn calls for a European Asylum System and a specialised European jurisdiction to hear asylum cases", 3
 September 2015, http://www.eu2015lu.eu/en/actualites/articles-actualite/2015/09/03-conf-amb-ue/index.html, accessed 25 May 2016.
- Government of the Grand Duchy of Luxembourg, "Etienne Schneider presented the achievements of the Luxembourg Presidency in the field of internal security to the LIBE Committee of the European Parliament", 21 December 2015, http://www.eu2015lu.eu/en/actualites/articles-actualite/2015/12/21-pe-libe-schneider/index.html, accessed 25 May 2016.
- Catherine Evans, "EU border agency could be deployed in non-member states:

 Asselborn", *Reuters*, 15 December 2015, http://www.reuters.com/article/us-europe-migrants-luxembourg-asselborn-idUSKBN0TY0PR20151215, accessed 19 May 2016.



Malta

- "Schengen area should be safeguarded in interest of citizens Carmelo Abela", *Times of Malta*, 4 December 2015,
 http://www.timesofmalta.com/articles/view/20151204/local/schengen-area-should-be-safeguarded-in-interest-of-citizens-carmelo.594544, accessed 25 May 2016.
- Martina Borg, "Carmelo Abela says Brussels bombings are an attack on European values", *Malta Today*, 24 March 2016,
 http://www.maltatoday.com.mt/news/europe/63458/carmelo_abela_says_brussels_bomb ing are an attack on european values, accessed 25 May 2016.
- Philip Leone-Ganado, "Malta has concerns over European border force", *Times of Malta*, 3 February 2016,
 http://www.timesofmalta.com/articles/view/20160203/local/malta-has-concerns-over-european-border-force.601079, accessed 19 May 2016.
- "Revised Dublin system should embody EU's solidarity principle Minister Abela", *Malta Independent*, 21 April 2016, http://www.independent.com.mt/articles/2016-04-21/local-news/Revised-Dublin-system-should-embody-EU-s-solidarity-principle-Minister-Abela-6736156692, accessed 25 May 2016.

Netherlands

- Andrew Byrne, Gideon Rachman, "EU told it has 6 weeks to save Schengen border-free travel", *Financial Times*, 21 January 2016, http://www.ft.com/intl/cms/s/0/414be6be-c035-11e5-9fdb-87b8d15baec2.html, accessed 25 May 2016.
- Anthony Deutsch, "Dutch push intelligence sharing after missed signals in Paris", *Reuters*, 11 January 2016, http://uk.reuters.com/article/uk-netherlands-intelligence-idUKKCN0UP0NX20160111, accessed 25 May 2016.
- Valentina Pop, "EU Border-Control Proposal Runs Into Resistance", *The Wall Street Journal*, 14 December 2015, http://www.wsj.com/articles/eu-border-control-proposal-runs-into-resistance-1450119039, accessed 19 May 2016.



- Josh Lowe, "'Share the Burden': EU Leaders Call for Refugee Reforms", *Newsweek*, 21 January 2016, http://europe.newsweek.com/share-burden-eu-leaders-refugee-reforms-davos-dublin-regulation-418171, accessed 25 May 2016.
- European Council, "Remarks by President Donald Tusk after his meeting in Nicosia with President Nicos Anastasiades", 15 March 2016,
 http://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2016/03/15-tusk-meeting-anastasiades-nicosia/, accessed 21 May 2016.
- Government of the Netherlands, "Netherlands to intensify action against ISIS in Syria and Iraq", 29 January 2016,
 https://www.government.nl/latest/news/2016/01/29/netherlands-to-intensify-action-against-isis-in-syria-and-iraq, accessed 25 May 2016.

Poland

- Visegrad Group, "Joint Statement of the Visegrad Group Countries", 3 December 2015, http://www.visegradgroup.eu/calendar/2015/joint-statement-of-the-151204, accessed 20
 http://www.visegradgroup.eu/calendar/2015/
- Cécile Ducourtieux, Jean-Pierre Stroobants, "Migrants: en quoi consiste le projet européen de création d'un corps de gardes-frontières?", *Le Monde*, 12 December 2015, http://www.lemonde.fr/europe/article/2015/12/12/face-aux-migrants-l-ue-veut-des-gardes-frontières-permanents 4830424 3214.html, accessed 18 May 2016.
- "Błaszczak: Polska przeciwna reformie polityki azylowej UE", *Polsat News*, 21 April 2016, http://www.polsatnews.pl/wiadomosc/2016-04-21/blaszczak-polska-przeciwna-reformie-polityki-azylowej-ue/, accessed 25 May 2016.

Portugal

- "António Costa quer que esta continue a ser "a Europa de Schengen"", *Negocios*, 7 March 2016,
 - http://www.jornaldenegocios.pt/economia/europa/detalhe/antonio_costa_quer_que_esta_continue_a_ser_a_europa_de schengen.html, accessed 26 May 2016.



- São José Almeida, Nuno Ribeiro, Pedro Sales Dias, "Ministra quer forças de segurança com acesso a mais informações", *Público*, 30 April 2016, https://www.publico.pt/politica/noticia/ministra-quer-forcas-de-seguranca-com-acesso-a-mais-informacoes-1730533, accessed 26 May 2016.
- Vasco Granja, "Portugal disponível para acolher mais refugiados da Turquia", *Rádio Renascença*, 18 December 2015,
 http://rr.sapo.pt/noticia/42328/portugal_disponivel_para_acolher_mais_refugiados_da_t_urquia, accessed 20 May 2016.
- European Union External Action, "EUNAVFOR MED operation SOPHIA",
 http://eeas.europa.eu/csdp/missions-and-operations/eunavfor-med/index_en.htm,
 accessed 26 May 2016.

Romania

- Veselin Zhelev, Michael Bird, "Bulgaria, Romania tie migrant quotas to Schengen", *EUobserver*, 11 September 2015, https://euobserver.com/beyond-brussels/130202, accessed 18 May 2016.
- "Romanian, Bulgarian IntMins agree on unitary action in migration crisis management", *Agerpres*, 8 April 2016, http://www.agerpres.ro/english/2016/04/08/romanian-bulgarian-intmins-agree-on-unitary-action-in-migration-crisis-management-18-48-04, accessed 18 May 2016.
- "PM Ciolos at the European Council in Brussels: Border guard at European level a very good idea", *Nineoclock*, 18 December 2015, http://www.nineoclock.ro/pm-ciolos-at-the-european-council-in-brussels-border-guard-at-european-level-a-very-good-idea/, accessed 20 May 2016.
- Marian Chiriac, "Wary Romanians Await First Refugees from EU Quota", *BalkanInsight*, 19 January 2016, http://www.balkaninsight.com/en/article/romania-under-increasing-pressure-from-refugees-01-18-2016, accessed 18 May 2016.



Slovakia

- "Joint Statement of the Visegrad Group Countries", Visegrad Group, 3 December 2015, http://www.visegradgroup.eu/calendar/2015/joint-statement-of-the-151204, accessed 20
 http://www.visegradgroup.eu/calendar/2015/
- Jan Lopatka, Jason Hovet, "Slovakia calls for faster reinforcement of EU border protection", *Reuters*, 8 January 2016, http://www.reuters.com/article/us-germany-assaults-slovakia-idUSKBN0UM21920160108, accessed 19 May 2016.
- Benjamin Oreskes, Joseph Schatz, "Slovakia defends its closed doors on migration", *Politico*, 25 December 2015, http://www.politico.eu/article/slovakia-closed-doors-migration-refugees-relocation-quota/, accessed 26 May 2016.
- Martina Šimkovičová, ""We are not responsible for Libya, Iraq and Syria"", *TASR*, 3
 July 2015, http://enrsi.rtvs.sk/articles/news/84065/we-are-not-responsible-for-libya-iraq-and-syria, accessed 26 May 2016.

Slovenia

- Prime Minister of the Republic of Slovenia, "Slovenian initiative is yielding the first results", 22 February 2016,
 http://www.vlada.si/en/helping_refugees/the_initiative_of_prime_minister_miro_cerar_t_
 omanage_the_influx_of_migrants/, accessed 27 May 2016.
- Ministry of the Interior of the Republic of Slovenia, "JHA Council on Further Steps to Manage the Migration Flow", 10 March 2016,
 http://www.mnz.gov.si/nc/en/media_room/news/article/12137/9686/, accessed 20 May 2016.
- "Slovenia Opposed to Binding Refugee Quotas in EU", *The Slovenia Times*, 16 June 2015, http://www.sloveniatimes.com/slovenia-opposed-to-binding-refugee-quotas-in-eu, accessed 27 May 2016.
- Government of the Republic of Slovenia, "Government extends deployment of Triglav 11 patrol boat in EUNAVFOR MED operation", 7 January 2016, http://www.vlada.si/en/media_room/government_press_releases/press_release/article/government_extends_deployment_of_triglav_11_patrol_boat_in_eunavfor_med_operation_57313/, accessed 27 May 2016.



Spain

- Dave Keating, "EU leaders to call for revision of Schengen Border Code", *Politico*, 2
 December 2015, http://www.politico.eu/article/eu-leaders-to-call-for-revision-of-schengen-border-code/, accessed 27 May 2016.
- Interior Ministry of the Goverment of Spain, "Jorge Fernández Díaz defiende el intercambio de información como uno de los objetivos prioritarios que necesita mayor compromiso de todos los Estados miembros de la UE", 21 April 2016, http://www.interior.gob.es/prensa/noticias/-
 /asset publisher/GHU8Ap6ztgsg/content/id/5877967, accessed 27 May 2016.
- Cécile Ducourtieux, Jean-Pierre Stroobants, "Migrants: en quoi consiste le projet européen de création d'un corps de gardes-frontières?", *Le Monde*, 12 December 2015, http://www.lemonde.fr/europe/article/2015/12/12/face-aux-migrants-l-ue-veut-des-gardes-frontières-permanents/4830424/3214.html, accessed 18 May 2016.
- "Fernández Díaz rechaza las cuotas permanentes de refugiados porque "disuadiría" a
 España de controlar sus fronteras", *eldiario.es*, 22 April 2016,
 http://www.eldiario.es/desalambre/Fernandez-Diaz-permanentes-refugiados-Espana 0 507800294.html, accessed 27 May 2016.
- Miguel González, "Spain to join group of nations negotiating peace in Syria", *El País*, 11 March 2016,
 http://elpais.com/elpais/2016/03/11/inenglish/1457684951_476681.html, accessed 27 May 2016.
- Robin Emmott, "France, Italy, Spain call for broader EU naval mission in Libya",
 Reuters, 18 April 2016, http://af.reuters.com/article/topNews/idAFKCN0XF26V,
 accessed 27 May 2016.
- European Union External Action, "EUNAVFOR MED operation SOPHIA",
 http://eeas.europa.eu/csdp/missions-and-operations/eunavfor-med/index_en.htm,
 accessed 26 May 2016.



Sweden

- Government Offices of Sweden, "Speech by Prime Minister Stefan Löfven at European Parliament", 9 March 2016, http://www.government.se/speeches/2016/03/speech-by-prime-minister-stefan-lofven-at-european-parliament/, accessed 27 May 2016.
- "Sweden: 'We must not let the dark forces win", *The Local*, 13 January 2015, http://www.thelocal.se/20150113/we-must-not-let-the-dark-forces-win, accessed 27 May 2016.
- Représentation permanente de la France auprès de l'Union européennne, "Réunion européenne et internationale sur la lutte contre le terrorisme (11 janvier 2015)",
 http://www.rpfrance.eu/reunion-europeenne-et, accessed 27 May 2016.
- Maïa de la Baume, Giulia Paravicini and Hans von der Burchard, "Countries balk at EU border force proposal", *Politico*, 15 December 2015,
 http://www.politico.eu/article/countries-balk-at-eu-border-force-proposal-migration-security-frontex/, accessed 19 May 2016.
- James Traub, "The Death of the Most Generous Nation on Earth", *Foreign Policy*, 10 February 2016, https://foreignpolicy.com/2016/02/10/the-death-of-the-most-generous-nation-on-earth-sweden-syria-refugee-europe/, accessed 27 May 2016.

United Kingdom

- "David Cameron: we won't be sucked into European superstate", *The Telegraph*, 3
 February 2016,
 http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/newstopics/eureferendum/12138277/David-Cameron-we-wont-be-sucked-into-European-superstate.html, accessed 27 May 2016.
- British Parliament, "Justice and Home Affairs post-Council statement: Written statement
 HLWS495", 2 February 2016,
 https://www.parliament.uk/business/publications/written-questions-answers-statements/written-statement/Lords/2016-02-02/HLWS495/, accessed 20 May 2016.
- British Government, "UK action to combat Daesh", https://www.gov.uk/government/topical-events/daesh/about, accessed 27 May 2016.
- British Government, "UK and Libya", https://www.gov.uk/government/world/libya, accessed 27 May 2016.



- "Syria air strikes: What you need to know", *BBC News*, 3 December 2015, http://www.bbc.com/news/uk-34931421, accessed 27 May 2016.